
[image: image1.png]



 
MAINE STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

23 State House Station

AUGUSTA, MAINE  04333

STATE OF MAINE

The State Board of Education held a regular monthly meeting on October 10, 2018 at St. John Valley Technology Center, 431 US Route 1, Frenchville, Maine.  The following members were present: Chair Wilson Hess; Vice Chair Jane Sexton; John Bird; Fern Desjardins; Martha Harris; and Jana Lapoint. 
Excused: Amy Arata; Wendy Ault; Liberty Ladd and Jaylee Rice
Vacant: One Member  
Others Present: Mary Becker, State Board Secretary Associate.
Call in:  Angel Loredo, Stephanie Fyfe and Jason Libby (Department of Education) called into the meeting during New Business. 
CALLED TO ORDER:

Chair, Wilson Hess called the meeting to order at 1:00 PM.  
VISION STATEMENT:
Read by member, Fern Desjardins:  The Vision of the State Board is to ensure Maine public school students graduate with the skills, knowledge, and principles to be responsible American citizens; self-directed and dedicated to making contributions to society by pursuing further education and employment.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
MOVED by Martha Harris, seconded by John Bird, and voted four members in favor with two members abstained (Fern Desjardins and Jana Lapoint) to approve the September 12, 2018 minutes as written.
PUBLIC COMMENT:

· Comment by Thomas Kent, resident of Madawaska.  He moved to Madawaska in 1961 and is very glad he did.  He had one son that graduated from Madawaska High School, then the University of Maine in Orono.  He became a very successful business man.  He was living in Fort Kent and had an autistic son.  Services were not available at the time so he moved to Cumberland due to the lack of special services.  With the new regional concept, he is hoping that services will improve.  He supports the regional system 100%.
AGENDA REVISIONS:
MOTION by Jane Sexton, seconded by Martha Harris, and unanimously voted by those present to move Board Member Reports to follow New Business on the agenda. 

OFFICER’S REPORTS: 

Chair, Wilson Hess

· In September, he attended the confirmation hearing of Laurie Pendleton, a nominee for re-appointment to the Maine Charter School Commission.  Laurie was very pleasantly greeted by members of the Education Committee.  The Committee validated her credentials and returned her nomination to the Board for final action that will take place at the October 10 meeting. 
· At the Fryeburg meeting, the Board was introduced to an individual that was nominated to the Board to replace Ande Smith, however, the nomination was withdrawn.  A second nomination was also withdrawn that was to replace Amy Arata on the Board should she win the election to serve in the Legislature.  At this time, there will be no nominations coming from the Governor for this legislative session.
· Wilson complimented Commissioner Hasson for bringing before the Board at the September meeting items that are Departmental priorities for the year, so the Board can add them to its Action Agenda and take informed positions on them.

·  be prepared to take position on the items which can be found in the action items list.
· Wilson, Jane Sexton and Martha Harris will be attending the National Association of State Boards of Education Conference in Denver on October 17 to 20.
Vice Chair, Jane Sexton 

· Jane presented Jana Lapoint with a gift and thanked her for her service as Vice Chair of the Board.
· She traveled to Seattle this past month to visit with family.
COMMITTEE REPORTS: 
School Construction Committee (Martha Harris): 
The School Construction Committee did not meet on October 2, 2018, as scheduled.
The next School Construction Committee meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, November 6, 2018.  The meeting will be held in room 500 of the Cross State Office Building.  The approved minutes will be posted on the State Board website.
Certification and Higher Education (Wilson Hess for Jane Sexton):
The Certification and Higher Education Committee met on September 26, 2018, as scheduled.
· The Committee received a report updating the online certification process.
· Renewal Data Online

· 10,608 online applications – processed

· 5,831 were auto issued at least 1 endorsement

· 4,777 applications were processed by Certification Team – one person in office

· 16,724 new user accounts were created since they went live in June
· 300 calls in a typical day, some days 500+ (current wait time 0-30 minutes)

· Spoke about some of the stumbling blocks
· Received a report from Stephanie Fyfe on Chapter 13, Qualifying

     Examinations for Teachers, Educational Specialists and

     Administrators: 
· Presentation from Malik McKinley (ETS) to the Committee in early February
· Review scores with Committee in February

· Propose regulation to State Board in April

· File with Secretary of State of Maine
· Hearing and Comment Period in May

· Final adoption after Board approves in June 

· Higher Education Update

· The University of Maine Farmington (UMF) report the Board received at the September Board meeting will come before the Board for approval in November
· Maine College of the Arts in October – Wilson Hess is the Board Observer

· Husson University on December 2 to 5 – Martha Harris is the Board Observer, Fern Desjardins as second observer

· Eastern Maine Community College – No scheduled date for the review

· Northern Vermont University – Proposed review team for approval – Need Board Observer

· Beal College – Proposed review team for approval – Need Board Observer

· Purdue Global Team Report of Findings and Addendum

· Chapter 115, Certification, Authorization and Approval of Education Personnel: 

·  The Committee held a special meeting on October 9 to review the proposed rule.  Jana Lapoint and Wendy Ault reviewed the proposed changes with Department staff and agreed to propose the revisions to the full Board on      October 10.
The next Certification and Higher Education Committee meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, October 31, 2018.  The meeting will be held in room 538 of the Cross State Office Building.  The approved minutes will be posted on the State Board website.
Career and Technical Education (John Bird):

The Career and Technical Education (CTE) Committee met on September 27, 2018, as scheduled. 
· The Committee has four strategic priorities:

· Funding instruction at the highest possible level

· Doubling enrollment in CTE programs

· Introducing CTE instruction into Middle Schools

· Better aligning secondary and post-secondary CTE offerings and programs

The first three, the Committee has spent a fair amount of time on.  The fourth is what the Committee is setting as their action priority for the coming months.  As with all issues, the Committee works closely with the Department of Education.  
Before the Board sits down with the Community College System (secondary/post-secondary), the Committee is being sure that the Department and the Board are in alignment around this issue.  A Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) has been drafted and the Committee is working with Department folks, Angel Loredo and Jason Libby, along with Dwight Littlefield and Beth Lambert to review.  The Committee has had very productive meetings.  
The heart of the issue is articulation agreements and making sure that students all over the State of Maine, especially rural areas and other parts of Maine have the same options.  There needs to be an overall umbrella of articulation agreement that doesn’t put rural students at a disadvantage.   The idea is to get an agreement in principal by January 2019.  The Department will play a major role with this issue.  
The next Career and Technical Education (CTE) Committee meeting is scheduled for Thursday, October 25, 2018.  The meeting will be held in room 538 of the Cross State Office Building.  The approved minutes will be posted on the State Board website.

Legislative Action (Jana Lapoint):
The Legislative Action Committee has not met as the Legislature is not in session. 

There are 30 Cleanup bills that were sent to the Governor on October 10th.  They are special education, financial, etc.  The Governor has two to three weeks to decide if he will invest in any of the bills or send back to various Committees to maybe put together in the form of a legislative bill.
The Charter School bill was sent over by the Charter Commission Director and it is a proposed statutory revision to provide access to extra-curricular and interscholastic activities for students that would provide the same access to all Charter School students as homeschooled students.  The Governor could decide to pick it up or send it back to find a sponsor for the bill.

Wilson Hess added that in the clean-up bills are the Maine Merchant Marine Day and the Professional Standards Board that was created in 2011 or 2012.  The Department is working on a different type of professional standards/ethics board that they will move ahead on.  
Nomination and Election (Wilson Hess): 
A committee has not been convened.
Student Voices (Martha Harris): 

The Committee has not met.
Charter Commission Representatives (Jana Lapoint):

Submitted on September 19, 2018 – a proposed statutory revision to provide access to extracurricular and interscholastic activities for students.  This would provide the same access to all charter school students as well as home schooled students.
The Commission has accepted a new draft RFP (Request for Proposal) for review.  This will provide more specific information to the review team and allow the applicant to be more specific in all aspects of their school environment.
Approval for reappointment of Laurie Pendleton to the Commission will come before the Board on October 10, 2018.
NEW BUSINESS:
Approval of proposed team members for Beal College degree-
granting authority application review

BACKGROUND:  Beal College has filed a degree-granting authority application for a bachelor degree in Health Information Management.  According to Chapter 149, review team members must be approved by the State Board of Education. 

The following individuals are proposed to serve on the review team:

Susan Gardner of The University of Maine will serve as chair, Emily Poland of the Maine Department of Education, Donna Beuk of Husson University, and Monique Roy of the University of New England.

RECOMMENDATION:  That the State Board of Education approve the proposed Beal College review team.

MOVED by John Bird, and seconded by Jane Sexton to approve the proposed Beal College review team.  
Amendment to the Motion:
MOTION by Martha Harris, and seconded by John Bird to amend the motion by adding Martha Harris and John Bird as Board Observers.  The Board voted unanimously to approve the amendment.
MOTION by Jana Lapoint, seconded by John Bird, and unanimously voted by those present to approve the proposed Beal College Review Team as amended.  Motion Carried 

Approval of proposed team members for Northern Vermont
University degree-granting authority application review

BACKGROUND:   Northern Vermont University has filed a degree-granting authority application for a MA in Mental Health Counseling which was formerly affiliated with Southern New Hampshire University.  According to Chapter 149, review team members must be approved by the State Board of Education. 

The following individuals are proposed to serve on the review team:

Melik Khoury of Unity College will serve as chair, Shihfen Tu of The University of Maine, Sarah Adkins of the Maine Department of Education, and Kayla Musielak-Hanold of the University of Southern Maine.

RECOMMENDATION:   That the State Board of Education approve the proposed Northern Vermont University review team.

MOVED by Jana Lapoint, and seconded by John Bird to approve the proposed Northern Vermont University review team. 
Amendment to the Motion:
MOTION by Jane Sexton, and seconded by Jana Lapoint to amend the motion by adding Jane Sexton and Wendy Ault as Board Observers.  The Board voted unanimously to approve the amendment.  

MOTION by Jana Lapoint, seconded by John Bird, and unanimously voted by those present to approve the proposed Northern Vermont University review team and add Jane Sexton and Wendy Ault as Board Observers.  Motion Carried.

Eastern Maine Community College

When the Board receives the Review Team proposal for Eastern Maine Community College, Jana Lapoint and Fern Desjardins have agreed to serve as the Board Observers. 

Proposed Regulation Chapter 115, “Credentialing of Education
Personnel”

BACKGROUND:   

The proposed rule changes are as follows:

· The Department has updated the rules consistent with recent statutory changes and removed redundancy and unnecessary language.  The format is being refined to be clear and concise.
· Defines a pathway to become a teacher based upon work experience.  A person will be able to use substantive work experience in place of courses in content area knowledge required for an endorsement. 

· Part I will be revised to correspond with Part II.  Part II will be revised to enhance and streamline the endorsements areas. 

RECOMMENDATION:   The Certification and Higher Education Committee met on October 9, 2018 to review the revisions to Parts I and II of Chapter 115 and approved the move to propose the revisions.  The recommendation is for the State Board to approve the submission of the proposed revisions for Chapter 115 to be filed with the Secretary of State.

MOVED by John Bird seconded by Jana Lapoint, and voted five members in favor with one member abstained (Wilson Hess) to approve the submission of the proposed revisions for Chapter 115 to be filed with the Secretary of State.
Receipt of the Purdue University Global Report in compliance with
the application to offer credit bearing courses in the State of
Maine

BACKGROUND:   Purdue University Global acquired the former Kaplan University which possessed degree-granting authority in the state.  On June 7, 2018, a review team interviewed representatives from the Purdue University Global personnel.  The team was chaired by Dr. Lynne Coy-Ogan of Husson University.  After the visit a report was generated and the Maine Department of Education mailed the document to Purdue University Global to determine if errors of fact were present.  Upon the return of the document, the Certification and Higher Education Committee discussed the contents at the September 26, 2018 meeting and voted to forward the report and Purdue University Global addendum (dated September 14, 2018) to the State Board of Education. 

RECOMMENDATION:   That the State Board of Education receive the Purdue University Global report of findings to offer credit bearing courses in the State of Maine.
Clarifying information from the Chair of the Committee, Jane Sexton.  If the Committee does not have written response from the Chair of the Review Team in time for the October 31, 2018 Committee meeting, it is unlikely that the Committee will entertain action on the proposal.  If approved, Purdue University will go before the full Board on November 14, 2018.
MOVED by Jana Lapoint, seconded by Jane Sexton, and unanimously voted by those present to receive the Purdue University Global report of findings to offer credit bearing courses in the State of Maine.  
CHARTER SCHOOL COMMISSION - REAPPOINTMENT:
MOVED by John Bird, seconded by Jana Lapoint, and unanimously voted by those present to accept the appraisal of the Education and Cultural Affairs Committee and approve the reappointment of Laurie Pendleton to serve on the State Public Charter School Commission.
BOARD MEMBER REPORTS:
John Bird

· He attended and chaired the Career and Technical Education Committee meeting on September 27.
Martha Harris

· She attended the three finalists Maine Teacher of the Year meeting.  A public announcement by the Commissioner will take place on October 12 and Martha plans to attend. 
	Fern Desjardins

· She continues with her Charter Commission meetings.

· She attended the Construction Committee meeting through conference call.
· She continues her work as a facilitator for some Washington County Schools.  Her role in working as a facilitator for the group she is working with is trying to get them equal opportunity with Career and Technical Education.  Equity is something that we strive for throughout the State of Maine but we recognize that there aren’t equal opportunities for all students in all areas. 
Jana Lapoint

· She attended the Certification and Higher Education Committee meeting on September 26. 
· She attended the Career and Technical Education Committee meeting on September 27.

· She attended the Charter School Commission meeting on October 2. 


	


EXECUTIVE SESSION:
MOTION by Jana Lapoint, seconded by John Bird, and unanimously voted by those present for the Board to go into executive session to discuss a student transfer appeal at 2:25 PM.

The Board returned to the regular business meeting at 2:40 PM.

MOTION by Fern Desjardins, seconded by John Bird, and unanimously voted by those present to uphold the Commissioner’s decision in the denial of a transfer for LB.  The transfer is denied.
ANNOUNCEMENTS:
· Submit travel and expense account vouchers to Mary Becker at the end of this meeting.
· The National Association of State Boards of Education Annual Conference will be held in October in Denver, CO.  Educate Maine will be receiving the Friend of Education Award.  Wilson Hess, Jane Sexton and Martha Harris will be in attendance.  All Board members are welcome to attend, including students.
· The November 14, 2018 Board meeting will be held at Greely High School in Cumberland.
ADJOURNMENT:
The October 10, 2018 State Board of Education meeting adjourned at 2:42 PM. 
� EMBED PBrush  ���








PAGE  
1

_948024076

